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The Annual General Meeting of Members of Fortescue Metals
Group Ltd will be held on Level 8, Exchange Plaza,
2 The Esplanade Perth, Western Australia on Wednesday 3rd
November 2004 at 2pm.
A separate Notice of Meeting and Proxy Form are enclosed.
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FMG ExplorationTenements
Marra Mamba & Brockman Iron Formations
FMG Proposed Railway
Existing BHP Railway

Chairman and
Chief Executive Officer’s Message
Dear Fellow Shareholders,
On behalf of the Board of Directors, I am
pleased to report significant progress
over the past year with plans to develop
your Company’s $1.85 billion iron ore
mine and associated open access rail
and port facilities in the Pilbara region of
Western Australia.
Significantly, the rate of progress has
accelerated since the 30 June 2004
balance date, with several milestone
developments.
No more is this evident than in our
August 2004 announcement that your
Company has secured a "binding
contract" with one of Asia’s largest
construction groups, the China Railway
Engineering Corporation (CREC).
This contract is designed to deliver the
construction on a "Build and Transfer"
basis of our independent rail network
held by our subsidiary The Pilbara
Infrastructure "TPI" linking our flagship
Chichester Ranges ore bodies in the
Pilbara with the export point at Port
Hedland.
The rail network is the largest single
component of The Pilbara Infrastructure
accounting for some 50% of the
project’s total estimated capital cost.
Such a high level of commitment so
early in the life of this landmark
Australian undertaking underpins the
international desire for Fortescue Metals
to achieve its ambitions of creating a
world-class Australian alternative for the
supply of iron ore into the key markets of
China, Japan, Korea and Taiwan.
Success for Fortescue Metals is equally
important for these overseas steel mills
as it will reverse the trend of a
continuing concentration of market
power within the seaborne trade arena –
and at a time of surging raw material
demand – wherein there is now only
three dominant players being two
Australian and one Brazilian supplier.
Politically, we welcome the support of
both Federal and State Governments
and in particular the Western Australian
Cabinet in August endorsing the
negotiation of two State Agreements
covering our infrastructure and mine
proposals.
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The pace of our progress serves
to reinforce our singular commitment
to shareholders and stakeholders of
succeeding as "The New Force In
Iron Ore".
Our endeavours to date have ensured
Fortescue Metals embarked on the
2004-2005 financial year in detailed
negotiation with an expanding list
of Australian and international suppliers,
engineers, customers and rail and
port infrastructure consortia and
specialists, seeking active financial,
construction and operating participation
in the remainder of the project’s
requirements not covered under the
CREC contract.
The degree to which we can accelerate
these
negotiations
to
contract
settlement is enhanced by the
considerable experience, across all
relevant disciplines, in the management
team assembled during the year under
review to drive this project to successful
commissioning.

Our Pilbara Advantage
Within the Pilbara - one of the best iron
ore provinces in the world and
geographically, the closest to the huge
East Asian markets - Fortescue Metals
has secured the largest tenement
footprint, covering just over 16,700
square kilometres.
An extensive program of resource
definition, commenced during the year
under review, is continuing, with
increasing levels of success.
The key drilling focus is along a 250
kilometre stretch of the Chichester
Ranges, with several potential future
mine sites identified in the past year,
including Christmas Creek (our highest
priority target) as well as Mt Lewin,
Cloud Break, Springo Bore and Mt
Nicholas.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited

Our successful exploration program has
been designed around innovative
models for iron ore geology which we
believe are reshaping industry thinking.
Conventional wisdom for 40 years has
been that economic deposits of iron ore
in the Pilbara follow topographical
features.
Fortescue Metals challenged that
thinking and identified vast areas of iron
ore mineralisation under shallow cover
and at significant distances from the
surface iron outcropping leads.
A significant proportion of these
discoveries are of high quality ore able
to be mined and shipped directly to
customers with little or no treatment.
The mineralisation also contains
significant quantities of microplaty
hematite – an iron ore type sought after
by steel mills as it offers superior
performance
in
blast
furnace
operations.
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annually which would most likely turn
India from its current position as an
exporter to become a net importer. This
is expected to create even further
opportunities for producers in reliable
supply areas like the Pilbara.
Against these strong future market
dynamics,
Fortescue
Metals
is
perfectly positioned to deliver the key
outcomes of:

Market Outlook
The emergence of our Pilbara
exploration and project development
success, remains timely.

To put this discovery in perspective,
microplaty hematite has been the "Holy
Grail" of iron ore in the Pilbara. After
decades of exploration by others, the
type has now been discovered by
Fortescue Metals in large tonnages
across its Marra Mamba tenement
portfolio in the Chichester Ranges.
The commercial benefits of microplaty
hematite relate to its superior
performance through the steel making
process relative to other iron oxides. A
product blend incorporating microplaty
hematite
will
have
enhanced
metallurgical properties with one
outcome being a reduction in the
energy requirement through the blast
furnace. Given steel maker’s increasing
focus on the "value in use" when
assessing the different iron ore types
available, the attraction to this product
blend is strong.

International demand for iron ore has
increased enormously over the past few
years – led by China. While Chinese
GDP has averaged 9% growth each
year over the past decade, its iron ore
imports have recorded 16% annualised
growth, from 33 million tonnes in 1993 to
148 million tones in 2003.
As a developing nation, China’s steel
intensity is likely to continue to increase
significantly in the coming years, such
that iron ore imports are anticipated
to reach 700 million tonnes per annum
by 2025.

•

Completion of the Project’s Definitive
Feasibility Study on schedule for
March,
2005,
under
the
helmsmanship of the highly
respected Worley Group

•

Project Financial Close in 2005

•

First construction by mid next year,
and

•

A high level of confidence for first
ore deliveries, as anticipated, in
2006-2007.

Our achievements to date are the result
of the dedicated and loyal efforts of the
entire Fortescue Metals workforce
which I acknowledge with sincere
appreciation on behalf of our Board and
shareholders.
We thank you for your support as
shareholders in our maiden year, and
invite you to continue to share with us
another benchmark year in 2005 when
our emerging project marches on
towards creating a new era of prosperity
both in the Pilbara and more generally
for Australia as a great resource nation.

In addition to these near-term links to
China’s growth, Australia cannot ignore
new demand evident elsewhere in Asia,
with the second huge wave expected to
come from the growing economy of
India.

Andrew Forrest

India’s steel intensity (ie. the
relationship between steel consumption
and wealth), is currently only one sixth
that of China. Even if this intensity ratio
reaches only 80% of China’s current
levels, that would result in an additional
iron ore demand of 250 million tonnes

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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The year under review has been an
historic and highly successful period for
the Fortescue Metals Group.

Group Operations

The group only emerged on the
Australian Stock Exchange in July last
year, with the principal aim of
establishing a new iron ore provider to
international markets by 2006-2007,
from our tenements in the Pilbara region
of Western Australia.

The development of the Board and
management team was a very clear
highlight over 2004.

In the little more than 12 months since,
Fortescue Metals has not only defined
the full range of management,
executive, exploration, development,
commercial and stakeholder goals
needed to bring such a large project to
fruition, but has surpassed industry
expectations about the project to a point
where key financial and contractual
objectives are now being rapidly
achieved.

Focus on Experience

Fortescue Metals welcomed five new
Directors to its Board in October 2003.
The collective breadth and depth of
their experience is regarded as a very
important platform to ensure the
appropriate governance and guidance
is provided to the group. The growth
within the management team has been
equally impressive. Just a year ago, the
team comprised 7 employees. It has
now expanded to 57 – indicative of how
hard the accelerator is being pushed on
achieving financial close next year.
The current blend of board and
executive resources is providing
Fortescue Metals with the required skill
base to ensure that all aspects of the
project are being addressed and
advanced within the timeframe
required. The link between the
experienced
executive
directors
Andrew Forrest and Graeme Rowley
through to the management team is
working to ensure that all the different
divisions of the group are focused on
delivering the project for the full benefit
of all stakeholders.

Separate Entity for Rail & Port
Infrastructure
During the year an important decision
was made to establish a subsidiary
company known as The Pilbara
Infrastructure Pty Ltd ("TPI") to house the
logistics business of moving the iron ore
by rail from mine to port, and establish
modern export load-out facilities at Port
Hedland.
The motivation for splitting the two
businesses into separate legal entities is
in part driven by the different
commercial dynamics of the respective
operations. Fortescue Metals will focus
on the task of developing the mining
operation and marketing the end
product.
TPI will concentrate on its role as the
transport and logistics provider in the
Pilbara region of Western Australia. Its
charter will encompass a broad service
role with its infrastructure to be made
available under an open access regime.
While Fortescue Metals will be an
important customer, it is intended that
there will be many other key customers
over TPI’s operating life. The parent
group will retain a significant interest in
TPI however the majority interest will be
structured and presented to investors in
an appropriate vehicle whose form will
be engineered to optimise the attractive
features of an infrastructure investment.
Notwithstanding the separation of
corporate identities within the project,
from a holistic perspective, there have
been a number of key achievements
between July last year and the issuing
of this report.

These are computer generated images of the Company’s proposed stockyard and shiploading site at Anderson Pt, Port Headland.
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Worley Leads Key Study
After several months of review,
Fortescue Metals announced in July this
year the appointment of Worley Group
Limited ("Worley") as study manager for
the project’s Definitive Feasibility Study
("DFS"). This process is defining and
quantifying all of the various elements of
the project’s development covering all
areas across both mining and
infrastructure from the present through
to financial close and commencement
of construction. Work undertaken as
part of the pre-feasibility study is now
being refined under the independent
supervision and guidance of Worley
with the DFS scheduled for completion
by the end of March 2005.

2005 Financial Close
The activities of the Finance Team
headed by Chris Catlow have been
focused on building a platform to
facilitate the achievement of financial
close for the project by next year. A
number of strategic share placements
during 2004 expanded the group’s
institutional shareholding base to nine
key stakeholders.
There will be a final equity raising
required to fund the DFS process
through to completion. Fortescue
Metals, together with its equity advisor,
Paterson Securities Ltd, is in advanced
discussions with selected corporate
entities whose interest in joining the
share register is strategically important.
Their involvement would represent a
significant boost to the group’s network
within specific industry sectors and
would have a more general benefit of
further raising the group’s market profile.

Focus on an Inclusive
Development Process
Addressing the key issues of
developing
a
sustainable
and
consultative approach to project
building, is being handled by Fortescue
Metal’s Sustainability Team headed by
Harry Adams. The team’s efforts over
the last year have significantly
advanced the project in the critical
areas of environmental approvals,
aboriginal heritage and native title
approvals, land tenure consents and
overall general community consultation.
Fortescue Metals has established a
close working relationship with the five
Native Title Claimant Groups within the
project’s footprint. There have been
extensive
consultations
and
negotiations with these groups,
inclusive of their legal representative
body and the wider Aboriginal
community. Negotiation protocols are in
place and individual (indigenous)
agreements are targeted for this
calendar year. Specific site heritage
surveys are ongoing particularly in
regards to exploration clearance.
The strength of this relationship was
reflected in the recent announcement
regarding the reaching of agreement
with the Aboriginal community within the
East Pilbara region, pursuant to access
to an ethnographically sensitive section
of Fortescue’s Christmas Creek
tenement holding. The agreement came
after nine months of extensive
consultation between all interested
parties. According to the representative
body known as the Pilbara Native Title
Service (“PNTS”), the final meeting held
on site between a team from Fortescue
Metals and 40 senior Aboriginal Elders
and Lawmen was without precedent
and highlights the mutual respect
between both parties.

This partnership
and the PNTS
standards in the
relationships and

with claimant groups
is helping set new
Pilbara for native title
work practices.

The project’s environmental assessment
status, as determined by the
Environmental Protection Authority
("EPA"), has been set at the level of a
Public Environmental Review ("PER").
Given the extensive scope of the
project, the PER has been divided into
two parts.
Stage A covers the ship loading and
port facilities and the north to south
railway from Port Hedland to our Mindy
Mindy joint venture ore body near
Newman. Stage B covers the proposed
mine sites along the Chichester Ranges
and the east-west rail route linking these
sites to the north-south rail corridor.
Scoping studies for the two stages have
been completed and submitted and the
subsequent PER review document for
Stage A was lodged with the EPA in mid
September. The document is available
for public assessment and comment for
a period of up to eight weeks after
which it will be presented to the WA
Minister for the Environment for
decision. The Stage B review document
is expected to be lodged with the EPA
by November 2004 and will be subject
to the same review process.
Broader land access and tenure issues
are being directed at the relevant levels
of local council and State and Federal
Governments. The granting of all the
necessary approvals and licences is
currently being addressed with an
expectation that two separate State
Agreements
will
be
negotiated
by the end of December 2004. These
will cover the respective areas of
infrastructure (ie, port, stockyards and
rail) and mining.
General community consultation with all
interested parties is also at advanced
stages. Fortescue Metals has been very
focused
on
ensuring
that
all
stakeholders and interested parties
have the ability to hear and discuss the
effects and benefits of the project.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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Exploration and Mining
Significant Exploration
Milestones
A key development over the past year
has been the significant quantitative
and qualitative advances, made by
Fortescue Metals’ Exploration Team
headed by Eamon Hannon, in the
further definition of the prospective
Pilbara resource base. This in turn has
facilitated great advances by the Mining
Team lead by Jim Williams, in the
clearer determination of the most
appropriate and economically optimal
mining processes that can be adopted.
The size of the Company’s tenement
interests within the Pilbara region has
grown from 3,009 square kilometres as
noted in July last year, to the current
portfolio of over 16,700 square
kilometres. The portfolio now extends to
very prospective areas across the width
of the key iron ore region within the
Pilbara, known as the Hamersley
Province. This acreage access will
underwrite
Fortescue
Metals’
exploration program for many years to
come and provides for a diversity of
exploration ground within a number of
different iron hosting mineral formations.
These opportunities will facilitate
product development to keep pace with
the growing sophistication of the iron
ore export market.

The qualitative advances cover the
nature and extent of the mineralisation
area being explored at present within
the Marra Mamba Formation along the
eastern section of the Chichester
Ranges. The interface between the
exploration team and the independent
resource consultants who provide
mineral assaying and grade definition
services is managed by Barry Knight head Fortescue’s Geology Team. This
team provides important feedback and
guidance toward the better targeting of
potential resource sites under the
drilling program.
As some indication of the success of
Fortescue’s resource program, in the
words of Dr John Clout, Fortescue
Metals’
recent
identification
of
significant quantities of mircoplaty
hematite within the Marra Mamba
Formation.
"…is arguably the biggest
exploration model
breakthrough within the
Australian iron ore industry
over the past 15 years…"
Dr Clout was until recently the CSIRO’s
Science Advisor for Mineral Processing
but has now joined the Fortescue
Group.

Another breakthrough has been the
consistent identification of significant
quantities of iron ore within drill samples
at distance from the surface iron
outcrop and under minimal overburden.
Previous documented exploration
research within the Chichester Ranges
had discounted the possibility of finding
product grade mineralisation at
distance from surface outcrops. For this
reason, the areas being drilled by
Fortescue Metals had largely been
dismissed by other exploration teams
because of the limited knowledge of the
mineralisation structure within this
specific formation.

Review
of
Operations
Review of Operations
Review of Operations
Review of Operations
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New Mining Options
With our rapidly expanding knowledge base of the
mineralisation characteristics within the eastern Chichester
Ranges, the Company has also been developing mining
models to best exploit the resource. Together with external
mining consultants, Fortescue Metals is proposing a program
which will see a number of mines established at key resource
sites and serviced by a mobile and scale-efficient mining
contractor.
The nature of some of the key mineralisation sites whereby
they display low stripping ratios in areas of gentle sloping
topography, lends itself to the adoption of innovative
techniques for ore extraction. The Mining Team is reviewing a
number of equipment options that will provide for a low cost
extraction and conveying process to move ore from satellite
feeding mines to a centrally located processing plant.
The actual processing methodology being examined by
Fortescue Metals has also benefited from advances made in
resource definition. It is reasonably expected that a
proportion of the ore will be classified as high grade which will
require little or no processing.
In addition, as the physical characteristics of the mircoplaty
hematite ore will create good blending opportunities, (ie. high
Fe grades with relatively low impurity levels) this enhances
opportunities for lower grade ores within the project area to
be beneficiated to achieve a market acceptable product
grade.

Insatiable Appetite for Our Ore
On the marketing side, East Asia continues to show its
seemingly insatiable appetite for iron ore and Fortescue
Metals’ Marketing Team lead by Philip Kirchlechner has
further deepened the strategic relationships that have been
forged with various steel mills and iron ore traders.

The above photo is not of an asset of the
Company but similar to one being
considered for TPI.

The team made a number of visits during 2004 to key
prospective clients throughout East Asia. Announcements
were made during the year detailing the execution of several
Memorandums of Intent for the purchase of iron ore from
Fortescue Metals. These are expected to be converted to firm
take or pay contracts by financial close.
More recently, the general marketing effort has been further
enhanced with the appointment of Dr John Clout as Head of
Fortescue Metals’ Resource Strategy. The role will create a
strong interface between the Marketing and the Mining
Teams to ensure the Company’s product is correctly aligned
with market demands.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited

Annual Financial Report 2004

7

w w w. f m g l . c o m . a u

Infrastructure
Operations
Specific Focus on Logistics
As mentioned, TPI has been created as
a separate entity to Fortescue Metals to
concentrate on the development of the
transport, storage and shiploading
logistics business. In this endeavor,
through 2004 the Infrastructure Team,
headed by Alan Watling, has achieved
a number of business model
benchmarks.
The most important development has
been the recent signing of a Build and
Transfer Agreement with China’s largest
railway construction company, China
Railway
Engineering
Corporation
(CREC). The contract covers the rail
component of the TPI infrastructure
development which is significant given
rail represents about 50% of the overall
project budget.
TPI’s project team has been nurturing
relationships
with
key
Chinese
engineering groups based on a belief
that such groups have built up
enormous expertise and experience
during the extraordinary infrastructure
development of China over the past
decade.

It is also apparent that as part of China’s
development into a world economic
superpower, one of its ambitions is to
grow its export base and one of the key
areas is in the provision of engineering
and construction services. These dual
features of China’s development have
meant that the country is both highly
capable and highly motivated to
provide such services to TPI. An
engineering team from CREC will visit
WA in October 2004 to commence
work, in association with Worley, to
more clearly define the CREC
Agreement in the context of the broader
DFS process.
Importantly the CREC Agreement also
provides a financing package for the rail
component. In this context, the
Agreement represents a definitive
milestone for the financing of the overall
project as the bedding down of this
facility with its very attractive payment
term conditions, creates flexibility to
look at various other financing
structures for the balance of the project.

This is a computer enhanced image of an iron ore train of the type
being considered for TPI.

The above photos are not of assets of the
Company but similar to the ones being
considered for TPI.

Australian Partnerships Sought
CREC has also flagged its intention to
partner with Australian civil engineering
and construction firms to bring the
project’s rail component to fruition.
Fortescue Metals is aware of meetings
held with a number of companies that
have expressed an interest in joint
venture style relationships with CREC.
The recent announcement by Barclay
Mowlam Construction Ltd in this regard
is reflective of the level of engagement
being undertaken.
The planning of the railway will also
incorporate the innovative track
mapping technology generated by
Quantm Limited. An agreement was
signed with Quantm in March 2004 to
utilise its services with the targeted
objective of developing a rail line
alignment model that produces a "best
for project" outcome via a detailed cost
benefit analysis covering both the initial
construction and subsequent operating
costs for the rail project.
TPI’s team is also well advanced in
discussions with various other service
and equipment providers that will
collectively make up the complete
logistics infrastructure inclusive of the
stockyard, port and shiploading
facilities. The interest being shown by a
range of national and international
suppliers is very encouraging and
testament to the belief held by
Fortescue Metals that, when completed,
the infrastructure project will represent a
major achievement of a scale not often
seen in Australia.

Review
of Operations
Review
of Operations
Review of Operations
Review of Operations
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Allied Medical
Allied Medical Limited has returned solid growth in its key product groups this financial year in line with a renewed promotional
effort designed to capitalise on significant market opportunities.

2004 Financial Year
Product Group Sales

Full Year Sales

%
Contribution

Sales Growth
Over 2002/2003

Patient Controlled Analgesia Group

$593,557

37.5%

+8.5%

Flow Control Tubing Group

$460,872

29.1%

+11%

V-Set Group

$302,408

19.1%

+16%

Catheter Group

$108,953

6.9%

+5.2%

TPN Group

$35,215

2.2%

-68%

Other Products

$82,035

5.2%

-3.3%

$1,583,140

100%

+8.2%

Total

Sales grew 8% for the financial year ending June 2004, much of the gain coming in the second half and reflecting increased
promotion. The top three product groups contributed over 85% of sales. However, the lowest three groups contributed 20% of
gross profit, reflecting healthier margins. On a geographic basis, the contribution of each area has changed slightly compared
to the previous year with NSW contributing more as sales develop in this state. Sales to overseas markets have increased
significantly but off a very low base. It is expected that overseas sales will continue to provide double digit growth.

EARNINGS

REVENUE
EBIT *
MARGIN

2002 / 2003

2003 / 2004

Variance

$1461853

$1588832

108.6%

$67728

$227743

336%

4.6%

14.3%

310%

* Includes management fee expense.
Sales revenue and profit margins are forecast to grow significantly in 2004-2005 in line with increased promotional effort
domestically and internationally. Allied Medical has appointed four sales representatives to cover the very prospective east
coast market and each employee is focused on driving business growth in the important markets across NSW, Queensland
and Victoria.
The international market potential for some of Allied Medical’s products is being assessed. The high growth Chinese medical
market has been identified as one with significant opportunity given the nature of the current product portfolio.
Allied Medical is also seeking opportunities to expand its product range. Talks were initiated during the year to expand the
product portfolio with particular focus on some interesting opportunities originating from the US.

Clare Langton
CEO Allied Medical

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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Corporate Governance Statement
The Board of Directors accepts the responsibility for the
overall corporate governance of Fortescue Metals Group Ltd
(FMG).
The Board will ensure the interests of FMG’s shareholders are
primary and also take into account the interests of its
employees, customers, suppliers, financiers and the wider
community.
The Board is responsible for setting the strategic directions
for FMG, establishing and reviewing policies and goals for
management and monitoring the achievement of these goals
and policies. The Chief Executive Officer is responsible to the
Board for the day-to-day management of the Company and
reporting progress and issues to the Board.
The Board’s responsibilities and duties include the following:
•

Appointing the Chief Executive Officer;

•

Determining the strategic direction of FMG as an outcome
of executive management recommendations and
measuring performance against approved strategies;

•

Adopting operating budgets at the commencement of
each financial year and monitoring progress on a regular
basis against budget by both financial and non-financial
key performance indicators;

•

Monitoring and overseeing FMG’s financial position and
risk management priorities;

•

Evaluating the performance of the Chief Executive Officer
and determining remuneration;

•

Determining that satisfactory arrangements are in place
for auditing FMG’s financial affairs; and

•

Ensuring that policies and compliance systems consistent
with FMG’s objectives and industry best practice are in
place and providing the necessary framework for FMG
and its officers to act legally, ethically and responsibly on
all matters.

•

Ensuring a reasonable view of all stakeholders is taken
into account.

Under the Constitution, the maximum number of directors is
twelve (12) and the minimum number is three (3). FMG
currently has six (6) directors, including four (4) nonexecutive directors and two (2) executive directors. The
Constitution also requires that at each annual general
meeting, one third of the directors must resign with those
directors who have served the longest being subject to
rotation first. The position of Managing Director is exempt
from rotation. Additionally, pursuant to the Constitution, any
new director appointed by the Board within a year may retire
at the next AGM to be then offered for re-election under
an ordinary resolution at the next Annual General Meeting
(“AGM”).

Meetings
The Directors will hold regular Board meetings and at least
one Board meeting will be held each quarter.

Committees
To assist the Board in achieving the highest standards of
corporate governance, the Directors have established an
Audit Committee, and a Remuneration Committee, both
constituted with a majority of non-executive directors.

10
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Audit Committee
This committee will comprise at least two Non Executive
directors with the Chairman of the Committee to be a non
executive Director. Where thought appropriate FMG’s Chief
Financial Officer and external auditors are invited to attend
meetings. The committee meets and reports to the Board at
least twice a year. The role of the committee is to advise the
Board on all financial and corporate governance matters and
to be the focal point of communication between the Board,
management and external auditor on those matters. The
duties of this committee include;
•

Nominating and recommending the remuneration for, and
monitoring the scope and performance of, the external
auditor;

•

reviewing and ensuring the general observance of all
appropriate corporate governance systems and
procedures within the Company;

•

reviewing the effectiveness of management information
and other systems of internal control;

•

reviewing all areas of financial risk and arrangements in
place to contain those to acceptable levels;

This Committee will comprise at least two (2) non executive
directors with the Chairman of the Committee to be a Non
Executive Director. The duties of this committee include;

•

reviewing significant transactions that are not a normal
part of FMG’s business or are outside of delegation;

•

supervising the employment and human resources
management policies across the group;

•

reviewing year end and interim financial information and
ASX reporting statements; and

•

•

monitoring the accounting procedures, internal controls,
policies and compliance with the Corporations Act and
ASX Listing Rules, reviewing external audit reports and
ensuring prompt remedial action if necessary.

assisting the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer to
develop effective and innovative remuneration
arrangements to maximise performance;

•

recommending remuneration for executive directors and
certain senior employees and approving the remuneration
of non-executive directors within the aggregate limit set
by shareholders; and

•

reviewing succession plans for key executive positions,
together with the career development plans in place for
key executives.

Remuneration Committee

Board Composition
The Company has recognised the importance of having a
balanced Board comprised of directors with an appropriate
range of backgrounds, skills and experience.
The non-executive directors will meet on their own at least
once annually to assess the performance of the Board.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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Role of Shareholders
The shareholders of the Company play an important role in
corporate governance by virtue of their responsibilities for
voting on the appointment of directors.

Independent Professional Advice
After prior approval of the Chairman, directors may obtain
independent professional advice at the expense of the
Company on matters arising in the course of their Board
duties.

Ethics
It is the policy of FMG that all Directors, managers and
employees are expected to act with the utmost integrity and
objectivity, striving at all times to enhance the reputation and
performance of FMG.

Other Directorships
Directors are required continually to evaluate the number of
Boards on which they serve to ensure that each can be given
the time and attention required properly to fulfill duties and
responsibilities. Directors are required to notify the Chairman
in writing prior to accepting an invitation to become a Director
of any corporation, listed or otherwise. Executive directors
may not accept appointment to the Board of any corporation
outside FMG without prior approval of the Board.

Risk Management
The Company has in place a framework to safeguard
Company assets and ensure that business risks are identified
and properly managed. The Company has in place a number
of risk management controls which include the following:
•

Policies and procedures for the management of financial
risk and treasury operations including exposures to
foreign currencies, financial instruments and movements
in interest rates;

•

Guidelines and limits for the approval of capital
expenditure and investments; and

•

A comprehensive insurance programme including
external risk management surveys.

•

A delegation framework for the Chief Executive Officer and
senior management.

Management is required to provide to the Board regular
reports on all these matters.

Group Strategic Planning
The Company has adopted a formal and dynamic process of
strategic planning. The Board reviews and endorses
strategies designed to ensure the long term successful
outcome for the Company.

12
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The Board ensures that shareholders are kept fully informed
on developments affecting the Company through:
•

The Annual Report and FMG news letters are distributed
to shareholders;

•

Compliance with Australian Stock Exchange’s continuous
disclosure requirements (and subsequent shareholder
announcements); and

•

The annual general meeting and other meetings called to
obtain approval for Board action.

The New Force in Iron Ore
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DIRECTORS’ REPORT

The Directors present their report, together with the financial report of Fortescue Metals Group Limited ("the Company") and its
controlled entities for the year ended 30 June 2004.

Directors
The Directors of the Company in office during or since the end of the financial year are:
Mr Andrew Forrest

(appointed 18 July 2003)

Mr Graeme Rowley

(appointed 16 October 2003)

Mr Herb Elliott

(appointed 16 October 2003)

Mr Russell Scrimshaw

(appointed 16 October 2003)

Mr Ken Ambrecht

(appointed 16 October2003)

Mr Christopher Linegar

(appointed 18 July 2003)

Lord Sebastian Coe

(appointed 16 October 2003, resigned 15 April 2004)

Mr Mark Caruso

(resigned 28 November 2003)

Mr Gregory Steemson

(resigned 18 July 2003)

Mr David Lymburn

(resigned 18 July 2003)

Directors’ Particulars
Mr Andrew Forrest
Mr Forrest is Executive Chairman of the Company. Mr Forrest is also currently Chairman of Siberia Mining Corporation Limited
and Hibernia Mining Corporation Limited. Previous executive roles include Chief Executive Officer and Deputy Chairman of
Anaconda Nickel Limited and Chairman of the Murrin Murrin Joint Venture. Mr Forrest has extensive experience in the mining
sector with specialist expertise in major project finance.

Mr Graeme Rowley
Mr Rowley is Executive Director of Operations. Previously he was an executive with Rio Tinto Limited holding senior positions
in Hamersley Iron and Argyle Diamonds. Mr Rowley’s previous directorships have included Dampier Port Authority, the Pilbara
Development Commission, the Council for the West Pilbara College of TAFE and the Western Australian State Government’s
Technical Advisory Council. Mr Rowley has extensive experience in operational management of both iron ore ship loading
facilities and heavy haul railway within the unique Pilbara environment.

Mr Herb Elliott
Mr Elliott is a non executive Director and is Chairman of the audit committee. Mr Elliott is also currently the Chairman of Telstra
Foundation Limited and is a Director of Ansell Limited and Athletics Australia. Previous executive roles include being President
of PUMA North America. Mr Elliott is the former inaugural Chairman of National Australia Day Committee and was a
Commissioner on the Australian Broadcasting Commission.

Mr Russell Scrimshaw
Mr Scrimshaw is a Non Executive Director and is Chairman of the remuneration committee. Mr Scrimshaw is also currently a
Director of Identity Software Pty Ltd, the Garvan Institute, Athletics Australia and is an Associate Member of the Australian
Society of Certified Practicing Accountants. Mr Scrimshaw has previously held executive positions within the Commonwealth
Bank of Australia and Optus and has also held senior management positions within Alcatel and Amdahl USA.

Mr Ken Ambrecht
Mr Ambrecht is a Non Executive Director. Mr Ambrecht is currently a Managing Director of First Albany Capital Inc. which is an
investment bank founded in 1953 with its headquarters in New York. Mr Ambrecht had a 30 year career on Wall Street with the
Royal Bank of Canada and the investment bank Lehman Brothers as Managing Director of capital markets divisions.
Mr Ambrecht previously worked with Mr Forrest in raising capital for the Murin Murin nickel project.

Mr Christopher Linegar
Mr Linegar is a Non Executive Director. Mr Linegar is also a Director of Siberia Mining Corporation Limited, Hibernia Gold
Limited, SG Australia Holdings Limited and is non-executive chairman of Key Ovation LLC in the US. Mr Linegar is a former
non executive Director of Anaconda Nickel Limited and worked closely with Mr Forrest during the US$420 million bond market
capital raising to facilitate the development of the Murrin Murrin Joint Venture Nickel project. He is also a former Executive
Director of Societe Generale Australia Limited and was divisional head of the money markets and foreign exchange operations.
Mr Linegar also spent a five year term as head of Societe Generale’s treasury and capital markets group in New York.
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Directors’ Meetings
The numbers of meetings of the company’s board of directors and of each board committee held during the year ended 30
June 2004, and the numbers of meetings attended by each director were:

Directors’ Meetings

Committee Meetings
Audit
Remuneration

Director

A

B

A

B

A

B

Mr Andrew Forrest

5

5

*

*

*

*

Mr Graeme Rowley

3

3

*

*

*

*

Mr Herb Elliott

3

3

2

2

1

1

Mr Russell Scrimshaw

3

3

2

2

1

1

Mr Ken Ambrecht

2

3

*

*

1

1

Mr Christopher Linegar

4

5

*

*

1

1

Lord Sebastian Coe

0

2

*

*

*

*

Mr Mark Caruso

2

2

*

*

*

*

Mr Gregory Steemson

1

1

*

*

*

*

Mr David Lymburn

1

1

*

*

*

*

A
B

=
=

*

=

Number of meetings attended
Number of meetings held during the time the director held office or was a member of the committee
during the year
Not a member of the relevant committee

In addition to the scheduled Board and Committee meetings there have been a number of matters of Board business resolved
by circulating Board Resolution, which are the record of decisions reached as the conclusion of a series of briefings and
meetings that were not individually convened as scheduled Board meetings.

No of
Circulating Resolutions
Eligible

No of
Circulating Resolutions
Executed

Mr Andrew Forrest

7

7

Mr Graeme Rowley

3

3

Mr Herb Elliott

3

3

Mr Russell Scrimshaw

3

3

Mr Ken Ambrecht

3

3

Mr Christopher Linegar

7

7

Lord Sebastian Coe

2

2

Mr Mark Caruso

6

6

Mr Gregory Steemson

3

3

Mr David Lymburn

3

3

Director

Company Secretary Particulars
Mr Christopher Catlow
Chris is skilled in major non-recourse finance capital raisings having spent twenty years developing resource projects
internationally. He played a central role in the financing of the US$225 million Sengkang Integrated Gasfield and Power Project
in Indonesia, and various mining projects in North America, Africa and Australasia. He has considerable experience in raising
both equity and debt including long term funds in the US Capital Markets. He was previously Chief Financial Officer of Energy
Equity Limited, Gold Fields Australia Limited and Executive General Manager Finance of Iluka Resources Limited.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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Principal Activities
The principal activities of the Company during the course of the financial year were as follows.
•

•

Development of the Pilbara Iron Ore and Infrastructure Project including;
-

Ongoing evaluation of the mining and infrastructure project dynamics pursuant to the pre feasibility and definitive
feasibility studies

-

Exploration and evaluation of mineral resources over various tenement areas within the Pilbara Region

-

Ongoing development of an iron ore marketing program targeting the key Asian markets of China, Japan, Korea
and India.

Marketing and distribution of medical products through wholly owned subsidiary Allied Medical Limited.

Results from Operations
The results from operations are as follows.

Operating profit (loss) after income tax

2004
$

2003
$

601,586

(834,241)

Dividends
No dividends have been paid or declared since the end of the previous financial year and the directors do not recommend the
payment of a dividend in respect of the current financial year.

Review of Operations
Refer to the full report on page 4.

Environmental Regulations
In the course of its normal mining and exploration activities the Company adheres to environmental regulations imposed upon it
by the various regulatory authorities, particularly those regulations relating to ground disturbance and the protection of rare and
endangered flora and fauna. The Company has complied with all material environmental requirements up to the date of this report.

Changes in State of Affairs
The following significant changes in the state of affairs of the Consolidated Entity occurred during, and since the end of, the
financial year:
•

An increase in the capital base of the Company with The Metals Group Pty Ltd injecting $2.8 million by exercising options
in October 2003 and January 2004.

•

A further increase in the capital base of the Company with major share issues occurring in March 2004 and August 2004
raising $9.2 million and $7.1 million respectively.

•

An equity line of credit for $20 million was executed with a United States investment firm on 11 March 2004.

•

By an agreement dated 8 July 2004, Worley Group Limited was appointed as the Definitive Feasibility Study Manager.

•

Patersons Securities Limited have been appointed to assist with a further $15,000,000 capital raising.

•

The execution of a binding Build and Transfer Contract on 19 August 2004 with China Railway Engineering Corporation
for a significant proportion of the expenditure planned for the railway line between the ship loading facility at Port Hedland
and the Company’s various proposed mine sites along the Chichester Ranges.
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Subsequent Events
Other than the matters discussed above under the heading Changes in State of Affairs, there has not arisen in the interval
between the end of the financial year and the date of this report any item, transaction or event of a material and unusual nature
likely, in the opinion of the Directors of the Company, to affect significantly the operations of the Company, the results of those
operations or the state of affairs of the Company in future financial years.

Likely Developments
In the opinion of the Directors it may prejudice the interests of the Company to provide additional information, except as
reported in this Directors’ Report, in relation to likely developments in the operations of the Company and the expected results
of those operations in subsequent financial years.

Share Options
The number of options on issue at the date of this report is as follows. All of these options are unlisted.

No. of Options

Exercise Price
$

Expiry Date

(a)

1,000,000

$0.20

30 June 2005

(b)

1,000,000

$0.50

28 November 2006

4,970,000

$0.08

17 April 2008

$0.08

29 July 2008

15,000,000

$0.08

24 October 2008

10,000,000

$0.08

20 January 2009

(c)

10,610,000

"Tranche 2"

(c)

390,000

"Tranche 4"

$0.08

21 May 2009

(c)

10,000,000

"Tranche 4"

$0.08

20 January 2009

(c)

4,000,000

"Tranche 4"

$0.08

01 August 2009

56,970,000

(a)

These options were issued as part consideration for the acquisition of the Red Dam project.

(b)

During the year the company issued 1,250,000 options to Directors. 250,000 options lapsed as a result of the resignation
of Lord Sebastian Coe. The value ascribed to these options is $223,471. This value was ascribed using the Black &
Scholes option pricing model and was based on the following inputs & assumptions:

(c)

•

Current share price at time of issue 47.5 cents

•

Option exercise price of 50 cents

•

Risk free interest rate of 6%

•

Volatility factor of 50%

•

Term to expiry of 3 years.

An issue of options called "Tranche 2" were issued to The Metal Group Pty Ltd (a company in which Mr Andrew Forrest
has a relevant interest). When all or any Tranche 2 options are exercised, "Tranche 4" options of the same amount are
contemporaneously issued thereby creating a further 25,000,000 options exercisable at 8 cents each. The Tranche 4
options expire 5 years from the date of issue. Upon exercise of the remaining 10,610,000 Tranche 2 options, the final
10,610,000 Tranche 4 options will be issued.

Directors’ Indemnities
The Company has agreed to indemnify the Directors and the Company Secretary against any liability that may arise in respect
of carrying out their responsibilities on behalf of the Company.
The Company has also paid premiums in respect of Directors and Officers insurance policies.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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Remuneration of Directors
Principles Used to Determine the Nature and Amount of Remuneration
The objective of the company’s executive reward framework is to ensure reward for performance is competitive and appropriate
for the results delivered. The framework aligns executive reward with achievement of strategic objectives and the creation of
value for shareholders, and conforms with market best practice for delivery of reward. The Board ensures that executive reward
satisfies the following key criteria for good reward governance practices:
•

Competitiveness and reasonableness

•

Acceptability to shareholders

•

Performance linkage / alignment of executive compensation

•

Transparency

•

Capital management.

In consultation with external remuneration consultants, the company has structured an executive remuneration framework that
is market competitive and complimentary to the reward strategy of the organisation.
Alignment to shareholder’s interests:
•

Has economic profit as a core component of plan design

•

Focuses on sustained growth in share price and delivering constant return on assets as well as focusing the executive on
key non-financial drivers of value

•

Attracts and retains high calibre executives.

Alignment to program participants’ interests:
•

Rewards capability and experience

•

Reflects competitive reward for contribution to shareholder growth

•

Provides a clear structure for earning rewards

•

Provides recognition for contribution.

Details of Remuneration
Details of the remuneration of each director of Fortescue Metals Group Limited and each of the executives of the consolidated
entity, including their personally-related entities, are set out in the following tables.

Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
2004
Primary
Cash
Salary and
Cash
Fees
Bonus
Name
$
$

Post-employment

Equity

NonMonetary
Benefits
$

SuperAnnuation
$

Retirement
Benefits
$

Options
$

Total
$

A Forrest
G Rowley
H Elliott
R Scrimshaw
K Ambrecht
C Linegar
S Coe

95,833
107,500
-

-

-

9,500
10,750
-

-

81,941
81,941
81,941
81,941
-

105,333
118,250
81,941
81,941
81,941
81,941
-

Total

203,333

-

-

20,250

-

327,764

551,343

-

7,769

-

-

85,461

Executive of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
C Catlow

18

77,692
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Remuneration Options
Options granted as remuneration.

Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited

Grant
Date

Value per
Option at
Grant Date
$

Exercise
Price
$

First
Exercise
Date

Last
Exercise
Date

Name

Vested
No.

Granted
No.

H Elliott

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

28/11/03

28/11/06

R Scrimshaw

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

28/11/03

28/11/06

K Ambrecht

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

28/11/03

28/11/06

C Linegar

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

28/11/03

28/11/06

Total

1,000,000

3,000,000

The options are voluntarily escrowed with one third of the options being released from escrow within each 12 month
period from the date of issue.

(A)

Service Agreements
Remuneration and other terms of employment for the Chief Executive Officer is formalised in a service agreement. The major
provisions of the agreement relating to remuneration are set out below.
Mr Andrew Forrest, Chief Executive Officer
•

Term of agreement – 2 years commencing 17th April 2003

•

Base salary, inclusive of superannuation, for the year ended 30 June 2004 of $110,000, to be reviewed annually by the
remuneration committee.

Option Holdings
The numbers of options over ordinary shares in the company held during the financial year by each director of Fortescue Metals
Group Limited including their personally-related entities, are set out below.

Directors of Fortescue Metals Limited
Name
Balance at
the Start of
the Year
A Forrest

Granted
During the
Year as
Remuneration

1,500,000

Balance at
the End
of the Year

Vested and
Exercisable
at the End
of the Year

(A)

69,555,000

69,555,000

Exercised
Other
During Changes During
the Year
the Year
(35,390,000)

103,445,000

H Elliott

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

R Scrimshaw

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

K Ambrecht

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

C Linegar

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

The Metals Group Pty Ltd was granted 103,500,000 options as ratified by shareholders at a meeting held on 18 July
2003 and previously reported in the 2003 Annual Financial Report

(A)

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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Share Holdings
The numbers of shares in the company held during the financial year by each director of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
including their personally-related entities, are set out below.

Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
Name
Received During
Balance at the
the Year on the
Ordinary Shares
Start of the Year
Exercise of Options

Other Changes
During the Year

Balance at the
End of the
Year

A Forrest

5,000,000

35,390,000

183,755

40,573,755

G Rowley

-

-

1,459,569

1,459,569

H Elliott

-

-

100,000

100,000

R Scrimshaw

-

-

325,000

325,000

C Linegar

-

-

4,500,000

4,500,000

Schedule of Mining Tenements
Tenements currently held by the consolidated entity are as follows. All tenements are 100% owned by the Fortescue Metals Group.

APPLICATION

E08/1432, E08/1439-1440, E45/2593, E45/2651-2652, E46/590, E46/595,
E46/600-601, E46/610-613, E46/618-619, E46/621-623, E47/1290,
E47/1299-1302, E47/1319-1320, E47/1333-1334, E47/1342-1343, E47/1349,
E47/1351-1353, E47/1355, E47/1357, E47/1360-1375, E47/1383-1384,
E47/1387-1388, E47/1395-1399, E47/1404, E47/1419-1423, E47/1433-1436,
E47/1440-1449, E47/1453, E52/1779, E52/1788-1790, M46/290-299,
P46/1398-1402, P47/1172-1183, P47/1198-1199, P47/1210-1211,
P47/1217-1219, P47/1237.

GRANTED

E45/2497-2499, E46/467, E46/516-519, E46/566-569.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Directors.

Andrew Forrest
Chairman
Dated at Perth this 27th day of August 2004.
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STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE

Note

Revenue from ordinary activities

2

2003
$

1,753,422

2,734,453

419,759

2,072,961

1,118,274

1,016,874

50,750

-

336,969

-

336,969

1,592,020

1,060,129

1,344,673

861,957

-

72,291

-

72,291

3

601,586

(834,241)

372,906

(902,208)

4

-

-

-

-

601,586

(834,241)

372,906

(902,208)

Exploration expenditure written off
General & administration expenses
Other expenses from ordinary activities

Income tax expense relating to
ordinary activities

Company
2004
$

4,266,567

Cost of sales

Profit (loss) from ordinary activities
before related income tax expense

Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

(for year ended 30 June 2004)

Profit (loss) from ordinary activities
after related income tax expense
Basic earnings per share (cents)

18

0.64

(1.40)

-

-

Diluted earnings per share (cents)

18

0.38

-

-

-

Cash assets

5

5,330,037

1,146,594

5,139,904

1,077,342

Receivables

6

461,181

447,294

225,886

251,736

Inventories

7

135,583

112,023

-

-

Other current assets

8

3,384

5,676

-

2,427

Other financial assets

9

2,723

71,613

2,723

71,613

5,932,908

1,783,200

5,368,513

1,403,118

CURRENT ASSETS

Total Current Assets
NON-CURRENT ASSETS
Receivables

10

196,642

-

4,797,162

146,985

Exploration & development
expenditure

11

10,420,932

1,001,442

5,820,012

1,001,442

Property, plant and
equipment

12

453,560

563,828

433,825

537,766

Other financial assets

13

26,000

-

26,403

1,789

Total Non-Current Assets

11,097,134

1,565,270

11,077,402

1,687,982

Total Assets

17,030,042

3,348,470

16,445,915

3,091,100

CURRENT LIABILITIES
Payables

14

2,878,671

179,800

2,736,793

140,989

Provisions

15

85,959

8,240

82,709

-

Total Current Liabilities

2,964,630

188,040

2,819,502

140,989

Total Liabilities

2,964,630

188,040

2,819,502

140,989

14,065,412

3,160,430

13,626,413

2,950,111

NET ASSETS
EQUITY
Contributed equity

16

20,355,255

10,051,859

20,355,255

10,051,859

Accumulated losses

17

(6,289,843)

(6,891,429)

(6,728,842)

(7,101,748)

14,065,412

3,160,430

13,626,413

2,950,111

TOTAL EQUITY

The statements of financial performance are to be read in conjunction with the notes to the financial statements.
Fortescue Metals Group Limited

Annual Financial Report 2004

21

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Note

(for year ended 30 June 2004)

Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

Company
2004
$

2003
$

CASH FLOWS FROM
OPERATING ACTIVITIES
Receipts from customers

1,593,337

1,614,141

60,000

290,338

(6,997,629)

(638,411)

(2,353,520)

(638,415)

104,911

51,382

102,480

50,521

Payments to suppliers &
employees

(2,347,004)

(1,936,924)

(1,117,531)

(658,785)

Net cash generated from
(used in) operating activities

(7,646,385)

(909,812)

(3,308,571)

(956,341)

Payments for purchase of
plant and equipment

(508,923)

(11,478)

(514,083)

(617)

Payments for purchase of
mining projects

-

(100,000)

-

(100,000)

Payments for purchase of
equity investments

(26,000)

(224,200)

(26,000)

(224,200)

Proceeds from sale of
equity investments

71,973

74,250

71,793

74,250

Loans to other entities

(196,642)

(362,253)

(196,642)

(362,253)

200,000

562,253

200,000

562,253

Loans (advanced to) repaid
by controlled entities

-

-

(4,453,535)

5,459

Net cash used in investing
activities

(459,592)

(61,428)

(4,918,287)

(45,108)

12,289,420

769,529

12,289,420

769,529

-

-

-

-

12,289,420

769,529

12,289,420

769,529

Net increase (decrease) in cash held

4,183,443

(201,711)

4,062,562

(231,920)

Cash at beginning of financial year

1,146,594

1,348,305

1,077,342

1,309,262

Cash at end of financial year

5,330,037

1,146,594

5,139,904

1,077,342

Exploration expenditure
Interest received

CASH FLOWS FROM
INVESTING ACTIVITIES

Loans repaid by other entities

CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES
Proceeds from the issue of shares
Repayment of borrowings
Net cash (applied to) provided
by financing activities

The statements of cash flows are to be read in conjunction with the notes to the financial statements.
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1

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
The financial report is a general purpose financial report that has been prepared in accordance with Accounting
Standards, Urgent Issues Group Consensus Views, other authoritative pronouncements of the Australian Accounting
Standards Board and the Corporations Act 2001.
The financial report covers the consolidated entity of Fortescue Metals Group Ltd and controlled entities, and Fortescue
Metals Group Ltd as an individual parent entity. Fortescue Metals Group Ltd is a listed public company, incorporated and
domiciled in Australia.
The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis and is based on historical costs and does not take into
account changing money values or, except where stated, current valuations of non-current assets. Cost is based on the
fair values of the consideration given in exchange for assets.
The following significant accounting policies have been adopted in the preparation and presentation of the financial
report:

(a)

Principles of Consolidation
A controlled entity is any entity controlled by Fortescue Metals Group Limited. Control exists where the Company
has the capacity to dominate the decision-making in relation to the financial and operating policies of another entity
so that the other entity operates with the Company to achieve its objectives. A list of controlled entities is contained
in Note 13 to the financial statements.
All inter-company balances and transaction between entities in the economic entity, including any unrealised profits
or losses, have been eliminated on consolidation.
Where controlled entities have entered or left the economic entity during the year, their operating results have been
included from the date control was obtained or until the date control ceased.

(b)

Mineral Exploration, Evaluation and Development Expenditure
Exploration, evaluation and development expenditure incurred is accumulated in respect of each identifiable area
of interest. These costs are only carried forward to the extent that they are expected to be recouped through the
successful development of the area or where activities in the area have not yet reached a stage that permits
reasonable assessment of the existence or otherwise of economically recoverable reserves.
Accumulated costs in relation to an abandoned area are written off in full against profit in the year in which the
decision to abandon the area is made.
When production commences, the accumulated costs for the relevant area of interest are amortised over the life of
the area according to the rate of depletion of the economically recoverable reserves.
A regular review is undertaken of each area of interest to determine the appropriateness of continuing to carry
forward costs in relation to that area of interest.

(c)

Foreign Currency Transactions
Transactions in foreign currencies have been converted at rates of exchange ruling on the date of those
transactions. At balance date, amounts receivable and payable in foreign currencies are translated to Australian
currency at rates of exchange current at that date. Realised and unrealised gains and losses are brought to account
in determining the profit or loss for the financial year.

(d)

Acquisitions of Assets
The cost method of accounting is used for all acquisitions of assets regardless of whether shares or other assets
are acquired. Cost is determined as the fair value of the assets given up at the date of acquisition plus costs
incidental to the acquisition. Where shares are issued in an acquisition, the value of the shares is determined by
reference to the fair value of the assets acquired, including goodwill where applicable.
Where settlement of any part of cash consideration is deferred, the amounts payable in the future are discounted to
their present value at the date of acquisition. The discount rate used is the rate at which a similar borrowing could
be obtained under comparable terms and conditions.
Where the fair value of the identifiable net assets acquired, including any liability for restructuring costs, exceeds
the cost of acquisition, the difference, representing a discount on acquisition, is accounted for by reducing
proportionately the fair values of the non-monetary assets acquired until the discount is eliminated.

(e)

Non-Current Assets
Non-current assets are included at cost less any accumulated depreciation or amortisation. The carrying amount of
non-current assets is reviewed annually by directors to ensure it is not in excess of the recoverable amount from
these assets. The recoverable amount is assessed on the basis of the expected net cash flows which will be
received from the assets employment and subsequent disposal.
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Where the carrying amount of a non-current asset is greater than its recoverable amount the asset is revalued to its
recoverable amount. Where net cash inflows are derived from a group of assets working together, recoverable
amount is determined on the basis of the relevant group of assets. To the extent that a revaluation decrement
reverses a revaluation increment previously credited to, and still included in the balance of the asset revaluation
reserve, the decrement is debited directly to that reserve. Otherwise the decrement is recognised as an expense in
the statement of financial performance.
The expected net cash flows included in determining recoverable amounts of non-current assets are not discounted
to their present values using a market-determined, risk adjusted discount rate.
Depreciation is calculated on a reducing balance method so as to write off the net cost of each non-current asset
over its estimated useful life. The following estimated useful lives are used in the calculation of depreciation:

(f)

Furniture and fittings

5 – 10 years

R&D Prototype Plant & Equipment

5 years

Office equipment

3 – 5 years

Motor Vehicles

5 – 10 years

Income Tax
The Company adopts the liability method of tax-effect accounting whereby the income tax expense is based on the
profit from ordinary activities adjusted for any permanent differences.
Timing differences which arise due to the different accounting periods in which items of revenue and expense are
included in the determination of accounting profit and taxable income are brought to account as either a provision
for deferred income tax or as a future income tax benefit at the rate of income tax applicable to the period in which
the benefit will be received or the liability will become payable.
Future income tax benefits are not brought to account unless realisation of the asset is assured beyond reasonable
doubt. Future income tax benefits in relation to tax losses are not brought to account unless there is virtual certainty
of realisation of the benefit.
The amount of benefits brought to account or which may be realised in the future is based on the assumption that no
adverse change will occur in income tax legislation and the anticipation that the Company will derive sufficient future
assessable income to enable the benefit to be realised and comply with the conditions of deductibility imposed by
the law.
Fortescue Metals Group Ltd and its wholly owned subsidiaries have formed an income tax consolidation group
under the Tax Consolidation Regime. Fortescue Metals Group Limited is responsible for recognising the current and
deferred tax assets and liabilities for the tax consolidated group. The group intends to notify the Australian Taxation
Office that it has formed an income tax consolidated group to apply from 1 July 2002. The group will enter into a tax
sharing agreement whereby each company in the group contributes to the income tax payable in proportion to their
contribution to the net profit before tax of the tax consolidate group.

(g)

Revenue Recognition
Revenue from the sale of goods and disposal of other assets is recognised when the Consolidated Entity has
passed control of the goods or other assets to the buyer.
Revenue from the rental of plant is recognised on an accruals basis.

(h)

Inventories
Inventories are measured at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

(i)

Employee Entitlements
Provision is made for the company’s liability for employee entitlements arising from services rendered by employees
to balance date. Employee entitlements expected to be settled within one year together with entitlements arising
from wages and salaries, annual leave and sick leave which will be settled after one year, have been measured at
their nominal amount.
Contributions are made by the consolidated entity to employee superannuation funds and are charged as expenses
when incurred.

(j)

Cash
For the purpose of the statement of cash flows, cash includes cash on hand and at call deposits with banks or
financial institutions, net of bank overdrafts.

(k)

Revenue
Revenue from the sale of goods is recognised upon the delivery of goods to customers. All revenue is stated net of
the amount of good and services tax (GST).
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(l)

Goods and Services Tax (GST)
Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred
is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office. In these circumstances the GST is recognised as part of the
cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of the item of expense. Receivables and payables in the statement of
financial position are shown inclusive of GST.

(m) Comparative Figures
Where required by Accounting Standards comparative figures have been adjusted to conform with changes in
presentation for the current financial year.

(n)

Earnings Per Share
The consolidated entity has applied AASB 1027 Earnings Per Share (issued June 2001).
Basic earnings per share
Basic earnings per share ("EPS") is calculated as net profit or loss, rather than excluding extraordinary items.
Diluted earnings per share
Diluted EPS earnings is calculated by adjusting the basic EPS earnings for the after tax effect of financing costs and
the effect of conversion to ordinary shares associated with dilutive potential ordinary shares, rather than including
the notional earnings on the funds that would have been received by the entity had the potential ordinary shares
been converted.
The diluted EPS weighted average number of shares includes the number of ordinary shares assumed to be issued
for no consideration in relation to dilutive potential ordinary shares, rather that the total number of dilutive potential
ordinary shares. The number of ordinary shares assumed to be issued for no consideration represents the difference
between the number that would have been issued at the exercise price and the number that would have been
issued at the average price.
The identification of dilutive potential ordinary shares is based on net profit or loss from continuing ordinary
operations, not net profit or loss before extraordinary items and is applied on a cumulative basis, taking into account
the incremental earnings and incremental number of shares for each series of potential ordinary share.

(o)

Segment Reporting
The consolidated entity applies the revised AASB 1005 Segment Reporting.
Individual business segments have been identified on the basis of grouping individual products or services subject
to similar risks and returns.

(p)

Adoption of Australian Equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards
Australia is currently preparing for the introduction of International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) effective for
financial years commencing 1 January 2005. This requires the production of accounting data for future comparative
purposes at the beginning of the next financial year.
The Company’s management, along with its auditors, are assessing the significance of these changes and
preparing for their implementation. An IFRS committee has been established to oversee and manage the transition
to IFRS.
The group does not currently recognise as an expense options issued to staff. On adoption of IFRS based
standards, the group will recognise an expense for all share based remuneration, including options and deferred
options, and will amortise the expense over the relevant vesting periods.
A "balance sheet" approach will be adopted, replacing the "statement of financial performance" approach currently
used by Australian companies. This method recognises deferred tax balances when there is a difference between
the carrying value of an asset or liability, and its tax base. It is expected that the standard may require the
entity/group to carry higher levels of deferred tax assets and liabilities. This will result in the recognition of new
assets and liabilities and an initial impact on retained earnings at 1 July 2004.
The impacts of changes from the current AASB 1022 are not yet determinable. The AASB is closely tracking the
IASB’s work on Extractive Activities Phase I and it is likely that the treatments in AASB 1022 will be grandfathered,
although AASB 1022 will probably need to be reissued to ensure that it functions properly with the 2005 set of
standards. We will seek to keep stakeholders informed as to the impact of these new standards as they are finalised.
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2.

Revenue
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$
Revenue from operating activities
Sales revenue

Company
2004
$

2003
$

1,588,832

1,462,803

-

-

-

154,571

-

154,571

-

75,000

-

75,000

104,911

51,382

102,480

50,521

Dividends

-

8,667

-

8,667

Management fees

-

-

60,000

130,000

1,900,000

-

1,900,000

-

600,000

-

600,000

-

71,973

-

71,973

-

-

-

-

-

851

1,000

1

1,000

4,266,567

1,753,422

2,734,453

419,759

Rental of plant
Other revenue
Sales of listed securities
Interest received or due and
receivable

Proceeds on sale of fixed assets
Proceeds on sale of projects
Proceeds on sale ofshares
Foreign exchange gain
Other income
Total revenue from ordinary activities

3.

Loss from Ordinary Activities
Loss from ordinary activities before
income tax has been arrived at after
charging the following:
Foreign exchange loss - realised

-

38,685

-

38,685

Exploration expenditure written off

-

336,969

-

336,969

Provision for non-recovery loan to
controlled entity

-

-

-

-

Provision for bad debts

-

(1,334)

-

-

Provision for diminution in value of

-

102,587

-

102,587

77,719

4,472

82,709

-

-

38,903

-

-

85,087

144,625

80,875

134,287

Cost of fixed asset sold

537,149

-

537,149

-

Cost of project sold

407,752

-

407,752

-

Cost of goods sold

1,056,086

1,067,524

-

-

71,973

50,750

71,973

50,750

-

1,188

-

779

Provision for employee entitlements
listed shares
Operating lease rentals
Depreciation – plant and equipment

Cost of investments in listed
securities sold
Loss on plant & equipment
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4.

Income Tax
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

Company
2004
$

2003
$

The prima facie income tax (benefit) on the operating profit (loss) from ordinary activities is reconciled to the income tax
provided in the statements of financial performance as follows:
Operating profit /(loss)

601,586

(834,241)

372,906

(902,208)

Income tax (benefit) calculated
at 30% (2003: 30%)

180,476

(250,272)

111,872

(270,662)

-

100,984

-

100,984

(146,400)

-

(146,400)

-

(17,204)

-

(17,204)

-

994

31,630

994

31,701

Tax effect of permanent differences:
Foreign exploration expenditure
Unrealised capital losses recouped
Capital raising costs in equity
Other non-deductible
Other
Future income tax benefit
not brought to account
Income tax expense (benefit) relating
to ordinary activities

-

-

-

-

(17,866)

117,658

50,738

137,977

-

-

-

-

696,780

773,347

696,780

282,385

6,786,300

6,932,700

6,786,300

6,786,300

7,483,080

7,706,047

7,483,080

7,068,685

Future income tax benefits not brought
to account as assets at 30%
Tax losses – revenue
Tax losses – capital

The taxation benefits will only be obtained if:

5.

(a)

the Consolidated Entity derives assessable income of a nature and of an amount sufficient to enable the benefit from
the deductions to be realised;

(b)

the Consolidated Entity continues to comply with the conditions for deductibility imposed by law; and

(c)

there are no changes in tax legislation adversely affecting the Consolidated Entity in realising the benefit from
the deductions.

Cash Assets - Current
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$
Cash on hand

2003
$

196

-

194

-

5,329,841

144,244

5,139,710

74,992

-

1,002,350

-

1,002,350

5,330,037

1,146,594

5,139,904

1,077,342

Trade receivables

477,299

254,864

225,886

-

Less: provision for doubtful debts

(16,118)

(16,118)

-

-

Loan receivable

-

200,000

-

200,000

Other debtors

-

8,548

-

51,736

461,181

447,294

225,886

251,736

Cash at bank
Deposits at call

6.

Company
2004
$

Receivables – Current
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7.

Inventories – Current
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$
At cost

8.

2003
$

135,583

112,023

-

-

3,384

5,676

-

2,427

2,723
-

174,200
(102,587)

2,723
-

174,200
(102,587)

2,723

71,613

2,723

71,613

3,267

78,000

3,267

78,000

196,642

-

196,642

-

Security deposits – mining tenements

-

-

-

-

Loans and advances – controlled entities

-

-

4,600,520

154,426

Less: provision for non-recovery

-

-

-

(7,441)

196,642

-

4,797,162

146,985

Other Current Assets
Prepayments

9.

Company
2004
$

Other Financial Assets – Current
Listed investments at cost
Provision for diminution in value

Quoted market value of investments
listed at balance date on a prescribed
exchange

10. Receivables – Non-current
Loan receivable

11. Exploration and Development Expenditure
Carrying amount at beginning of year

1,001,442

-

1,001,442

-

Development expenditure

4,818,570

-

4,818,570

-

Exploration expenditure

4,600,920

1,001,442

-

1,001,442

Total exploration & development expenditure

10,420,932

1,001,442

5,820,012

1,001,442

Reconciliation of the carrying amount of
exploration and development expenditure at
the beginning and end of the year
Carrying amount at beginning of year

1,001,442

-

1,001,442

-

Disposal of Red Dam Project non-cash

(403,300)

-

(403,300)

-

Expenditure outlaid in cash

9,325,855

301,442

4,724,935

301,442

136,935

-

136,935

-

-

100,000

-

100,000

360,000

600,000

360,000

600,000

10,420,932

1,001,442

5,820,012

1,001,442

Expenditure non-cash
Acquisition of interests in cash
Shares issued for acquisition of interests
Carrying amount at end of year

This has been determined in accordance with Note 1 (b).
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Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

Company
2004
$

2003
$

12. Property, Plant and Equipment
Plant and office equipment – at cost
Accumulated depreciation

530,357
(89,645)

21,434
(5,819)

514,700
(80,875)

617
-

440,712

15,615

433,825

617

R & D prototype plant and equipment
– at cost

-

1,026,853

-

1,026,853

Accumulated depreciation

-

(489,704)

-

(489,704)

-

537,149

-

537,149

27,557

27,557

-

-

(14,709)

(16,493)

-

-

12,848

11,064

-

-

453,560

563,828

433,825

537,766

15,615

20,803

617

11,367

Additions

516,953

11,478

515,803

617

Disposal

(5,419)

(11,776)

(1,104)

(11,367)

Depreciation

(86,437)

(4,890)

(81,491)

-

Carrying amount at end of year

440,712

15,615

433,825

617

537,149

671,436

537,149

671,436

(537,149)

-

(537,149)

-

Depreciation

-

(134,287)

-

(134,287)

Carrying amount at end of year

-

537,149

-

537,149

11,064

16,513

-

-

-

-

-

-

1,784

(5,449)

-

-

12,848

11,064

-

-

Motor vehicles – at cost
Accumulated depreciation

Total property, plant and equipment
Reconciliation
Plant and office equipment
Carrying amount at beginning of year

R & D prototype
Carrying amount at beginning of year
Disposal

Motor vehicles
Carrying amount at beginning of year
Additions
Depreciation
Carrying amount at end of year
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13. Other Financial Assets – Non-Current
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$
Unquoted Investments – At Cost

2003
$
-

26,000

-

26,000

-

-

403

1,789

26,000

-

26,403

1789

Shares in controlled entities

Class of
Share

Company

Company
2004
$

Place of
Incorporation

Equity Holding
2004
2003
%
%

Cost to Company
2004
2003
$
$

Parent Entity
Fortescue Metals Group Limited,

Australia

-

-

-

-

Controlled Entities
Advance R & D Pty Ltd

Ordinary

Australia

-

100

-

20

Advance Mining NL

Ordinary

Australia

-

100

-

4

Allied Medical Ltd

Ordinary

Australia

100

100

1

1

Allied Internet Technology Ltd

Ordinary

Australia

-

100

-

1

Aretrend Pty Ltd

Ordinary

Australia

-

100

-

1,762

The Pilbara Infrastructure Pty Ltd

Ordinary

Australia

100

100

1

1

Allied Gold Limited

Ordinary

Australia

-

100

-

-

FMG Pilbara Pty Ltd

Ordinary

Australia

100

-

1

-

Ordinary

Australia

100

-

-

-

Ordinary

Australia

100

-

400

-

403

1,789

- FMG Chichester Pty Ltd
FMG Resources Pty Ltd

Controlled Entities Acquired
On 6 November 2003 Fortescue Metals Group Limited purchased a $1 shelf company FMG Pilbara Pty Ltd. On the 26
May 2004 FMG Pilbara Pty Ltd purchased a $1 shelf company FMG Chichester Pty Ltd.
On the 4 August 1,800,000 shares at 20 cents were issued in Fortescue Metals Group Limited to acquire 100% of FMG
Resources Pty Ltd and its assets.
Controlled Entities Disposed
On 2 June 2004 an application for deregistration was lodged for Advance Mining NL and Allied Internet Technology
Limited. Confirmation of the deregistration has been received.
Advance R&D Pty Ltd and Aretrend Pty Ltd were written off on 18 July 2003.
During the year the Company sold the Red Dam project and the mobile mineral processing plant for a consideration of
$2,500,000 satisfied by the issue of 12,500,000 fully paid ordinary shares in Allied Gold Limited at a deemed issue price
of $0.20 each. The Company then undertook an equal capital reduction and in specie distribution of 12,486,386 Allied
Gold Limited shares to Company shareholders. From 18 July 2003, Allied Gold Limited ceased to be a controlled entity
of the Company.
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14. Payables – Current
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$
Trade payables
Other payables and accruals

Company
2004
$

2003
$

2,517,976

104,053

2,398,518

28,928

360,695

75,747

338,275

112,061

2,878,671

179,800

2,736,793

140,989

85,959

8,240

82,709

-

25

3

23

2

15. Provisions – Current
Employee entitlements
Average number of employees
during the financial year

16. Contributed Equity
2004
No. of Shares
(a)

2003
No. of Shares

2004
$

2003
$

Ordinary shares fully paid:
Balance at beginning of
financial year

66,684,972

51,065,880

10,051,859

8,682,332

Rights issued at 8 cents each

-

9,619,092

-

769,527

Issued in consideration for Red Dam
project at 10 cents each

-

1,000,000

-

100,000

Issued pursuant to an agreement with

-

5,000,000

-

500,000

Conversion of options at 20 cents

2,611,600

-

522,320

-

Acquisition Of Iron Ore Aust. P/L

1,800,000

-

360,000

-

Issue of shares at 8 cents

1,000,000

-

80,000

-

Conversion of Options at 8 cents

35,420,000

-

2,833,600

-

Capital raising at 55 cents

16,644,601

-

9,154,543

-

136,935

-

136,935

-

Distribution in Specie to Allied Gold
Shareholders

-

-

(2,497,277)

-

Cost of Raising Capital

-

-

(286,725)

-

124,298,108

66,684,972

20,355,255

10,051,859

Metal Holdings Pty Ltd and Mr A Forrest
at 10 cents each

Issue of shares at $1.00

Balance at end of financial year

Fully paid ordinary shares entitle the holder to participate in dividends and to one vote each.
(b)

Options over fully paid ordinary shares:
During the year the company issued 1,250,000 options to Directors. 250,000 options lapsed as a result of the
resignation of Lord Sebastian Coe. The value ascribed to these option is $223,471. This value was ascribed using
the Black & Scholes option pricing model and was based on the following inputs & assumptions;
•

Current share price at time of issue 47.5 cents

•

Option exercise price of 50 cents

•

Risk free interest rate of 6%

•

Volatility factor of 50%

•

Term to expiry of 3 years.
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The number of options on issue at balance date was as follows. All options are unlisted:

No of Options
(a)

1,000,000
1,000,000
4,970,000
14,610,000
15,000,000
10,000,000
390,000
10,000,000
56,970,000

Exercise Price
$

Expiry Date

$0.20
$0.50
$0.08
$0.08
$0.08
$0.08
$0.08
$0.08

30 June 2005
28 November 2006
17 April 2008
29 July 2008
24 October 2008
20 January 2009
21 May 2009
20 January 2009

"Tranche 2"

"Tranche 4"
"Tranche 4"

(a)

These options were issued as part consideration for the acquisition of the Red Dam project.

(b)

During the year the company issued 1,250,000 options to Directors. 250,000 options lapsed as a result of the
resignation of Lord Sebastian Coe.

(c)

An issue of options called "Tranche 2" were issued to The Metal Group Pty Ltd (a company in which
Mr Andrew Forrest has a relevant interest). When all or any Tranche 2 options are exercised, "Tranche 4"
options of the same amount are contemporaneously issued thereby creating a further 25,000,000 options
exercisable at 8 cents each. The Tranche 4 options expire 5 years from the date of issue. Upon exercise of
the remaining 10,610,000 Tranche 2 options, the final 10,610,000 Tranche 4 options will be issued.

17. Accumulated Losses
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$
Accumulated losses at beginning of the year
Net profit (loss) attributable to members
Accumulated losses at end of the year

(6,891,429)

(6,057,188)

Company
2004
$
(7,101,748)

2003
$
(6,199,540)

601,586

(834,241)

372,906

(902,208)

(6,289,843)

(6,891,429)

(6,728,842)

(7,101,748)

18. Earnings Per Share
BASIC EARNINGS (LOSS) PER SHARE

Weighted average number of ordinary shares on issue used in calculation
of basic earnings (loss) per share
Net (loss)/profit used in the calculation of basic earnings per share
EPS (cents)

2003
$

93,967,769

59,674,274

601,586

(834,241)

0.64

(1.40)

2004
$

2003
$

Weighted average number of ordinary shares on issue used in
calculation of basic earnings (loss) per share

158,988,581

-

Net profit used in the calculation of diluted earnings per share

601,586

-

0.38

-

DILUTED EARNINGS PER SHARE

EPS (cents)
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19. Segment Information
Primary Reporting
Business Segments

Mining & Exploration
2004
2003
$
$

Medical
2004
2003
$
$

Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

Revenue
External segment revenue

2,734,453

289,759

1,592,113

1,463,663

4,326,566

Eliminations

1,753,422

(60,000)

Total segment revenue

2,734,453

289,759

1,592,113

1,463,663

4,266,566

1,753,422

4,266,566

1,753,422

601,586

(834,241)

601,586

(834,241)

17,030,446

3,497,245

Eliminations

(404)

(148,775)

Total assets

17,030,042

3,348,470

2,964,630

335,024

-

(146,985)

2,964,630

188,039

Total Revenue from ordinary activities
Result
Segment result

372,906

(1,031,969)

228,680

197,728

Profit from ordinary activities after tax
Assets
Segment assets

16,446,318

3,047,912

584,128

449,333

Liabilities
Segment liabilities

2,819,502

97,802

145,128

237,222

Eliminations
Total liabilities
Primary Reporting
Business Segments
Other
Depreciation & amortisation

Exploration expenditure
written off in respect of areas
if interest abandoned

80,875

134,287

4,212

10,338

85,087

144,625

-

336,969

-

-

-

336,969

Business Segments
The consolidated entity has the following two business segments
•

The primary business activity of the group is the development of the Pilbara Iron Ore and Infrastructure Project

•

The medical subsidiary markets and distributes medical products throughout Australia and New Zealand.

Secondary Reporting
Geographical Segments
The consolidated entity operated predominantly in the geographical location of Australia.

20. Auditors’ Remuneration
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

Company
2004
$

2003
$

Amounts received or due and receivable
by auditors for:
Auditing – the financial report
Other services

25,000

23,310

17,000

15,300

800

970

800

970

25,800

24,280

17,800

16,270
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21. (a) Reconciliation of Operating Profit/(Loss) from Ordinary Activities to Net Cash
Outflow from Operating Activities
Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

2004
$

601,586

(834,241)

372,906

(902,208)

85,087

144,626

80,875

134,287

(1,555,098)

11,776

(1,555,098)

11,367

(360)

(24,250)

(360)

(24,250)

Write down investments

-

-

1,787

-

Provision for diminution in value of listed
shares

-

102,587

-

102,587

85,959

3,498

82,709

-

(9,330,307)

(301,442)

(4,729,387)

(301,442)

-

(2)

-

(5)

Increase (decrease) in payables

2,696,545

(47,367)

2,650,910

27,223

(Increase) decrease in receivables
and prepayments

(206,237)

(12,899)

(212,913)

(3,900)

(23,560)

47,902

-

-

(7,646,385)

(909,812)

(3,308,571)

(956,341)

Operating loss before income tax
Depreciation
Loss on sale of assets
Profit on sale of investment in listed
securities

Provision – employee entitlements
Exploration expenditure capitalised
Other

Company
2003
$

Changes in assets and liabilities during
the year:

(Increase) decrease in inventory
Net cash generated by (outflow) from
operating activities

21. (b) Cashflow Information – Acquisition of Entities
Consolidated

Company

2004
$

2003
$

2004
$

2003
$

During the year $1 shelf company FMG Pilbara
Pty Ltd was purchased by Fortescue Metals
Group Limited and $1 shelf company FMG
Chichester Pty Ltd was acquired by FMG
Pilbara Pty Ltd. Details of this transaction are:
Purchase consideration

1

-

1

-

Cash consideration

1

-

1

-

Cash outflow/inflow

1

-

1

-

1
1

-

1
1

-

Assets & liabilities held at acquisition date
Cash
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21. (c) Non-Cash Financing and Investing Activities
(i)

Share Issue to ProMet Engineers Pty Ltd– 136,935 shares at $1 were issued in payment for services.

(ii)

Acquisition of Iron Ore Australia Pty Ltd – 1,800,000 shares at 20 cents were issued to the shareholders of Iron
Ore Australia Pty Ltd to acquire 100% of the assets and equity.

(iii)

Conversion of 71,585 options at 20 cents in payment for services.

(iv)

During the year the Company sold the Red Dam project and the mobile mineral processing plant for a
consideration of $2,500,000 satisfied by the issue of 12,500,000 fully paid ordinary shares in Allied Gold Limited
at a deemed issue price of $0.20 each. The Company then undertook an equal capital reduction and in specie
distribution of 12,486,386 Allied Gold Limited shares to Company shareholders.

22. Financial Instruments
(a)

Credit Risk Exposures
Credit risk refers to the risk that counterparty will default on its contractual obligations resulting in financial loss to
the Consolidated Entity. The Consolidated Entity has adopted the policy of only dealing with credit worthy
counterparties and obtaining sufficient collateral or other security where appropriate, as a means of mitigating the
risk of financial loss from defaults. The Consolidated Entity measures credit risk on a fair value basis.
The Consolidated Entity does not have any significant credit risk exposure to any single counterparty or any group
of counterparties having similar characteristics.
The carrying amount of financial assets recorded in the financial statements, net of any provisions for losses,
represents the consolidated entity’s maximum exposure to credit risk without taking account of the value of any
collateral or other security obtained.

(b)

Interest Rate Risk
Cash balances are subject to very little interest rate risk as the Company only has at call bank accounts and term
deposits which have variable interest rates. The interest rates earned/paid during the year are as follows:

2004

Financial Assets

Note

Weighted
Average
Interest
Rate
%

Floating
Interest Rate
$

Fixed Interest
Maturing in
1 Year or Less
$

Non-interest
Bearing
$

Total
$

Cash

5

4.48

5,244,841

-

196

5,245,037

Short term deposit

5

5.2

-

85,000

-

85,000

6,8

-

-

661,207

661,207

9

-

-

2,723

2,723

5,244,841

85,000

664,126

5,993,967

-

-

2,878,671

2,878,671

-

-

2,878,671

2,878,671

5,244,841

85,000

(2,217,268)

3,112,573

Receivables
Listed shares

Financial liabilities
Payables

Net financial assets

14
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2003

Note

Weighted
Average
Interest
Rate
%

Floating
Interest Rate
$

Cash

5

1.93

144,244

-

-

144,244

Short term deposit

5

4.33

-

1,002,350

-

1,002,350

6,8

-

-

-

452,971

452,971

9

-

-

-

71,613

71,613

144,244

1,002,350

524,584

1,671,178

-

-

179,798

179,798

-

-

179,798

179,798

144,244

1,002,350

344,786

1,491,380

Financial Assets

Receivables
Listed shares

Fixed Interest
Maturing in
1 Year or Less
$

Non-interest
Bearing
$

Total
$

Financial Liabilities
Payables

14

Net Financial Assets

(c)

-

-

Net Fair Value
The carrying amount of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded in the financial statements represents
their respective net fair values, determined in accordance with the accounting policies disclosed in note 1 to the
financial statements.

23. Commitments
(a)

Leasing commitments
Operating leases

(b)

Consolidated
2004
2003
$
$

2004
$

Company

Office premises due within 1 year

255,269

40,848

255,269

-

Office premises due greater than 1
year and less than 5

148,907

61,123

148,907

-

404,176

101,970

404,176

-

2003
$

Exploration Tenement Leases – Commitments for Expenditure.
In order to maintain current rights of tenure to exploration tenements, the Company and consolidated entity is
required to outlay lease rentals and to meet the minimum expenditure requirements of $544,000 over the next
financial year (2003 $870,900).
Financial commitments for subsequent periods are contingent upon future exploration results and can not be
estimated. These obligations are subject to renegotiation upon expiry of the exploration leases or when
application for a mining licence is made and have not been provided for in the accounts.

(c)

Project Commitments
Commitments exist in relation to the project for up to $750,000.
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24. Director and Executive Disclosures
1.

Directors
The following persons were directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited during the financial year:
(1)

Chairman – Executive
Mr Andrew Forrest (appointed 18 July 2003), Chief Executive Officer

(2)

Executive Directors
Mr Graeme Rowley (appointed 16 October 2003), Executive Director of Operations

(3)

Non-Executive directors
Mr Herb Elliott (appointed 16 October 2003)
Mr Russell Scrimshaw (appointed 16 October 2003)
Mr Ken Ambrecht (appointed 16 October 2003)
Mr Christopher Linegar (appointed 18 July 2003)
Lord Sebastian Coe (appointed 16 October 2003, resigned 15 April 2004)
Mr Mark Caruso (resigned 28 November 2003)
Mr Gregory Steemson (resigned 18 July 2003)
Mr David Lymburn (resigned 18 July 2003)

2.

Executives (Other Than Directors) with the Greatest Authority for Strategic Direction and Management
The following person is the only non-director executive with authority for the strategic direction and management
of the consolidated entity ("specified executives") during the financial year:

3.

Name

Position

Employer

Mr Christopher Catlow

Chief Financial Officer

Fortescue Metals Group Limited

Remuneration of Directors and Executives
(1)

Principles Used to Determine the Nature and Amount of Remuneration
The objective of the company’s executive reward framework is to ensure reward for performance is
competitive and appropriate for the results delivered. The framework aligns executive reward with
achievement of strategic objectives and the creation of value for shareholders, and conforms with market
best practice for delivery of reward. The Board ensures that executive reward satisfies the following key
criteria for good reward governance practices:
•
Competitiveness and reasonableness
•
Acceptability to shareholders
•
Performance linkage / alignment of executive compensation
•
Transparency
•
Capital management.
In consultation with external remuneration consultants, the company has structured an executive
remuneration framework that is market competitive and complimentary to the reward strategy of the
organisation.
Alignment to shareholder’s interests:
•
Has economic profit as a core component of plan design
•
Focuses on sustained growth in share price and delivering constant return on assets as well as
focusing the executive on key non-financial drivers of value
•
Attracts and retains high calibre executives.
Alignment to program participants’ interests:
•
Rewards capability and experience
•
Reflects competitive reward for contribution to shareholder growth
•
Provides a clear structure for earning rewards
•
Provides recognition for contribution.

Fortescue Metals Group Limited
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(2)

Details of Remuneration
Details of the remuneration of each director of Fortescue Metals Group Limited and the specified executive of
the consolidated entity, including their personally-related entities, are set out in the following tables.

Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
2004
Primary
Post-Employment
Cash
NonSalary and
Cash
Monetary
SuperRetirement
Fees
Bonus
Benefits Annuation
Benefits
Name
$
$
$
$
$

Equity

Options
$

Total
$

A Forrest

95,833

-

-

9,500

-

-

105,333

G Rowley

107,500

-

-

10,750

-

-

118,250

H Elliott

-

-

-

-

-

81,941

81,941

R Scrimshaw

-

-

-

-

-

81,941

81,941

K Ambrecht

-

-

-

-

-

81,941

81,941

C Linegar

-

-

-

-

-

81,941

81,941

S Coe

-

-

-

-

-

-

-

M Caruso

12,500

-

-

-

-

-

12,500

G Steemson

32,322

-

-

1,109

-

-

33,431

D Lymburn
Total

-

-

-

-

-

-

-

248,155

-

-

21,359

-

327,764

597,278

Total remuneration of directors of Fortescue Metals Limited for the year ended 30 June 2003 is set out below.

2003

Name

Primary
Cash
Salary and
Cash
Fees
Bonus
$
$

Post-Employment
NonMonetary
SuperRetirement
Benefits Annuation
Benefits
$
$
$

Equity

Options
$

Total
$

A Forrest

-

-

-

-

-

8,340

8,340

C Linegar

-

-

-

-

-

-

-

M Caruso

-

-

-

-

-

17,900

17,900

G Steemson

55,385

-

-

14,016

-

17,900

87,301

D Lymburn

42,833

-

-

-

-

8,850

51,683

Total

98,218

-

-

14,016

-

52,990

165,224

Specified executives of the consolidated entity

2004

Name

38

Primary
Cash
Salary and
Cash
Fees
Bonus
$
$

Post-Employment
NonMonetary
SuperRetirement
Benefits Annuation
Benefits
$
$
$

Equity

Options
$

Total
$

C Catlow

77,692

-

-

7,769

-

-

85,461

Total

77,692

-

-

7,769

-

-

85,461
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Total remuneration of specified executives for the year ended 30 June 2003 is set out below. There were no non-director
executives with authority for the strategic direction and management of the consolidated entity ("specified executives") during
the year ended 30 June 2003.

2003
Name

Cash
Salary
and Fees
$

Cash
Bonus
$

NonMonetary
Benefits
$

SuperAnnuation
$

Retirement
Benefits
$

Options
$

Total
$

-

-

-

-

-

-

-

None
Total

(3)

Remuneration Option
Options granted as remuneration
Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited

Value per
Price
$

Exercise
$

Name

Vested No.

H Elliott

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

R Scrimshaw

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

K Ambrecht

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

C Linegar

250,000

750,000

(A)

28/11/03

0.18

0.50

Total

Granted No.

Grant Date
Option at
Grant Date

1,000,000

3,000,000

The options are voluntarily escrowed with one third of the options being released from escrow within
each 12 month period from the date of issue.

(A)

(4)

Service Agreements
Remuneration and other terms of employment for the Chief Executive Office is formalised in a service
agreement. The major provisions of the agreement relating to remuneration are set out below.
Mr Andrew Forrest, Chief Executive Officer

(5)

•

Term of agreement – 2 years commencing 17th April 2003

•

Base salary, inclusive of superannuation, for the year ended 30 June 2004 of $110,000, to be
reviewed annually by the remuneration committee.

Option Holdings
The numbers of options over ordinary share in the company held during the financial year by each director
of Fortescue Metals Group Limited and the specified executive of the consolidated entity, including their
personally-related entities, are set out below.

Directors of Fortescue Metals Limited

Name
A Forrest

Granted
Balance at
During the
the Start of
Year as
the Year Remuneration

Exercised
During the
Year

Other
Changes
During the
Year
103,445,000

Balance at
the End of
the Year

Vested and
Exercisable
at the End of
the Year

69,555,000

69,555,000

1,500,000

-

(35,390,000)

H Elliott

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

R Scrimshaw

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

K Ambrecht

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

C Linegar

-

750,000

-

-

750,000

250,000

(A)

The Metals Group Pty Ltd was granted 103,500,000 options as ratified by shareholders at a meeting held
on 18 July 2003.
(A)
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(6)

Share Holdings
The numbers of shares in the company held during the financial year by each director of Fortescue Metals
Group Limited and the specified executive of the consolidated entity, including their personally-related entities,
are set out below.

Name

Balance at
the Start of
the Year

Received
During the
Year on the
Exercise of
Options

Other Changes
During the
Year

Balance at
the End of
the Year

Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
Ordinary Shares
A Forrest

5,000,000

35,390,000

183,755

40,573,755

G Rowley

-

-

1,459,569

1,459,569

H Elliott

-

-

100,000

100,000

R Scrimshaw

-

-

325,000

325,000

C Linegar

-

-

4,500,000

4,500,000

-

-

800,000

800,000

5,000,000

35,390,000

7,368,324

47,758,324

Specified executives of the consolidated entity
Ordinary shares
C Catlow

4.

Other Transactions with Directors and Specified Executives
(1)

Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Limited
In accordance with the meeting dated 18 July 2003 the company vested 103,500,000 options with The Metal
Group Pty Ltd as previously disclosed in the 2003 Annual Report.
The brother of Mr Andrew Forrest is the proprietor of Nullaki Air Services, an organisation that is engaged to
provide aerial services for the Pilbara Iron Ore and Infrastructure Project. Payments of $41,119 were made
during the year for aviation services at commercial rates.

2004
$

2003
$

41,119

-

Amounts Recognised as Deferred Assets
Exploration Costs

25. Contingent Liabilities
During the year Fortescue Metals Group Limited lodged an application to the National Competition Council for access to
BHP Railway facilities in the Pilbara. Potential liabilities related to this application are limited to legal fees and disbursements
the aggregate of which cannot be determined at this time.

26. Subsequent Events
•

By an agreement dated 8 July 2004, Worley Group Limited was appointed as the Definitive Feasibility Study Manager

•

An allotment of 12,830,000 shares at $0.55 was made to JF Capital Partners on 11 August 2004

•

Patersons Securities Limited were appointed to assist with a further $15,000,000 capital raising

•

China Railway Engineering Corporation signed a binding contract to build and finance the railway component of the
Pilbara Iron Ore and Infrastructure Project on 19 August 2004.

Other than the matters discussed above, there has not arisen in the interval between the end of the financial year and the
date of this report any item, transaction or event of a material and unusual nature likely, in the opinion of the Directors of the
Company, to affect significantly the operations of the Company, the results of those operations or the state of affairs of the
Company in future financial years.
40
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DIRECTORS’ DECLARATION

The Directors of Fortescue Metals Group Ltd declare that:
1.

2.

The financial statements and notes of the Company and of the consolidated entity are in accordance with the
Corporations Act 2001, including:
(a)

giving a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company and consolidated entity as at 30 June 2004
and of their performance, as represented by the results of their operations and their cash flows, for the year
ended on that date; and

(b)

complying with Accounting Standards and the Corporations Regulations 2001; and

In the directors’ opinion, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company will be able to pay its debts as and
when they become due and payable.
Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Directors:

Andrew Forrest
Chairman
Dated at Perth this 27th day of August 2004
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ADDITIONAL STOCK EXCHANGE INFORMATION

Additional information required by the Australian Stock Exchange Limited Listing Rules and not disclosed else where in this report
is as follows. The information is made up to 16th September 2004.

Statement of Shareholdings
(a)

Ordinary shares – Fully Paid
Names of the 20 Largest Shareholders
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20

Number of Shares

% Held

37.970,000
18,186,922
11,838,000
6,573,721
4,500,000
4,225,913
3,800,000
3,115,310
2,108,799
1,640,000

27.67
13.25
8.63
4.79
3.28
3.08
2.77
2.27
1.54
1.19

1,454,545
1,419,537

1.06
1.03

1,147,840
1,095,569
1,000,000
819,025
800,000
750,000
750,000
700,000

0.84
0.80
0.73
0.60
0.58
0.55
0.55
0.51

THE METAL GROUP PTY LTD
WESTPAC CUSTODIAN NOMINEES LIMITED
EMICHROME PTY LTD
J P MORGAN NOMINEES AUSTRALIA LIMITED
REDOWOOD PTY LTD
NATIONAL NOMINEES LIMITED
MR KIE CHIE WONG
ANZ NOMINEES LIMITED
EL AURA PTY LTD
JOHN CUNNINGHAM & ASSOCIATES PTY LTD
JOHN CUNNINGHAM PENSION A/C
NORTH SOUND INTERNATIONAL LTD
SUN HUN KAI INVESTMENTS PTY LTD
NO 2 A/C
WWB INVESTMENTS PTY LTD
MR WILLIAM GRAEME ROWLEY
MR HENRY JAMES ADAMS
THE UNIVERSITY OF MELBOURNE
MR CHRISTOPHER JAME CATLOW
NORTH SOUND LEGACY INSTITUTIONS FUNDS IIC
PATICOA NOMINEES PTY LTD
MR PHILIP KIRCHLECHNER KIRCHLECHNEER FAM
S/FUND A/C

Holding Range

Number of holders

1

–

1,000

172

1,001

–

5,000

404

5,001

–

10,000

337

10,001

–

100,000

475

100,001

–

or more

74
1462

Voting Rights
All ordinary fully paid shares carry one vote per share without restrictions.
Total Fully Paid Shares Issued

137,242,928

Proportion held by 20 Largest Shareholders

76%

Number of Shareholders holding less than a marketable parcel

126

There is no current on market buy back

(b)

Options
Full details of the options on issue are given in the Directors Report.

(c)

Substantial Shareholders
The names of those shareholders with a substantial shareholding in the Company at 16th September 2004 are;

Relevant Interest in Shares

% Held

37.970,000

27.67

WESTPAC CUSTODIAN NOMINEES LIMITED

18,186,922

13.25

EMICHROME PTY LTD

11,838,721

8.63

THE METALS GROUP PTY LTD
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